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(iii) Specific risk add-ons. An FDIC-su-
pervised institution’s specific risk add- 
ons equal any specific risk add-ons that 
are required under § 324.207 and are cal-
culated in accordance with § 324.210. 

(iv) Incremental risk capital require-
ment. An FDIC-supervised institution’s 
incremental risk capital requirement 
equals any incremental risk capital re-
quirement as calculated under § 324.208. 

(v) Comprehensive risk capital require-
ment. An FDIC-supervised institution’s 
comprehensive risk capital require-
ment equals any comprehensive risk 
capital requirement as calculated 
under § 324.209. 

(vi) Capital requirement for de minimis 
exposures. An FDIC-supervised institu-
tion’s capital requirement for de mini-
mis exposures equals: 

(A) The absolute value of the fair 
value of those de minimis exposures 
that are not captured in the FDIC-su-
pervised institution’s VaR-based meas-
ure or under paragraph (a)(2)(vi)(B) of 
this section; and 

(B) With the prior written approval 
of the FDIC, the capital requirement 
for any de minimis exposures using al-
ternative techniques that appro-
priately measure the market risk asso-
ciated with those exposures. 

(b) Backtesting. An FDIC-supervised 
institution must compare each of its 
most recent 250 business days’ trading 
losses (excluding fees, commissions, re-
serves, net interest income, and 
intraday trading) with the cor-
responding daily VaR-based measures 
calibrated to a one-day holding period 
and at a one-tail, 99.0 percent con-
fidence level. An FDIC-supervised in-
stitution must begin backtesting as re-
quired by this paragraph (b) no later 
than one year after the later of Janu-
ary 1, 2014, and the date on which the 
FDIC-supervised institution becomes 
subject to this subpart. In the interim, 
consistent with safety and soundness 
principles, an FDIC-supervised institu-
tion subject to this subpart as of Janu-
ary 1, 2014 should continue to follow 
backtesting procedures in accordance 
with the FDIC’s supervisory expecta-
tions. 

(1) Once each quarter, the FDIC-su-
pervised institution must identify the 
number of exceptions (that is, the num-
ber of business days for which the ac-

tual daily net trading loss, if any, ex-
ceeds the corresponding daily VaR- 
based measure) that have occurred over 
the preceding 250 business days. 

(2) An FDIC-supervised institution 
must use the multiplication factor in 
Table 1 to § 324.204 that corresponds to 
the number of exceptions identified in 
paragraph (b)(1) of this section to de-
termine its VaR-based capital require-
ment for market risk under paragraph 
(a)(2)(i) of this section and to deter-
mine its stressed VaR-based capital re-
quirement for market risk under para-
graph (a)(2)(ii) of this section until it 
obtains the next quarter’s backtesting 
results, unless the FDIC notifies the 
FDIC-supervised institution in writing 
that a different adjustment or other 
action is appropriate. 

TABLE 1 TO § 324.204—MULTIPLICATION 
FACTORS BASED ON RESULTS OF BACKTESTING 

Number of exceptions Multiplication 
factor 

4 or fewer ................................................ 3.00 
5 ............................................................... 3.40 
6 ............................................................... 3.50 
7 ............................................................... 3.65 
8 ............................................................... 3.75 
9 ............................................................... 3.85 
10 or more ............................................... 4.00 

§ 324.205 VaR-based measure. 

(a) General requirement. An FDIC-su-
pervised institution must use one or 
more internal models to calculate 
daily a VaR-based measure of the gen-
eral market risk of all covered posi-
tions. The daily VaR-based measure 
also may reflect the FDIC-supervised 
institution’s specific risk for one or 
more portfolios of debt and equity posi-
tions, if the internal models meet the 
requirements of § 324.207(b)(1). The 
daily VaR-based measure must also re-
flect the FDIC-supervised institution’s 
specific risk for any portfolio of cor-
relation trading positions that is mod-
eled under § 324.209. An FDIC-supervised 
institution may elect to include term 
repo-style transactions in its VaR- 
based measure, provided that the 
FDIC-supervised institution includes 
all such term repo-style transactions 
consistently over time. 

(1) The FDIC-supervised institution’s 
internal models for calculating its 
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VaR-based measure must use risk fac-
tors sufficient to measure the market 
risk inherent in all covered positions. 
The market risk categories must in-
clude, as appropriate, interest rate 
risk, credit spread risk, equity price 
risk, foreign exchange risk, and com-
modity price risk. For material posi-
tions in the major currencies and mar-
kets, modeling techniques must incor-
porate enough segments of the yield 
curve—in no case less than six—to cap-
ture differences in volatility and less 
than perfect correlation of rates along 
the yield curve. 

(2) The VaR-based measure may in-
corporate empirical correlations with-
in and across risk categories, provided 
the FDIC-supervised institution vali-
dates and demonstrates the reasonable-
ness of its process for measuring cor-
relations. If the VaR-based measure 
does not incorporate empirical correla-
tions across risk categories, the FDIC- 
supervised institution must add the 
separate measures from its internal 
models used to calculate the VaR-based 
measure for the appropriate market 
risk categories (interest rate risk, 
credit spread risk, equity price risk, 
foreign exchange rate risk, and/or com-
modity price risk) to determine its ag-
gregate VaR-based measure. 

(3) The VaR-based measure must in-
clude the risks arising from the non-
linear price characteristics of options 
positions or positions with embedded 
optionality and the sensitivity of the 
fair value of the positions to changes in 
the volatility of the underlying rates, 
prices, or other material risk factors. 
An FDIC-supervised institution with a 
large or complex options portfolio 
must measure the volatility of options 
positions or positions with embedded 
optionality by different maturities and/ 
or strike prices, where material. 

(4) The FDIC-supervised institution 
must be able to justify to the satisfac-
tion of the FDIC the omission of any 
risk factors from the calculation of its 
VaR-based measure that the FDIC-su-
pervised institution uses in its pricing 
models. 

(5) The FDIC-supervised institution 
must demonstrate to the satisfaction 
of the FDIC the appropriateness of any 
proxies used to capture the risks of the 
FDIC-supervised institution’s actual 

positions for which such proxies are 
used. 

(b) Quantitative requirements for VaR- 
based measure. (1) The VaR-based meas-
ure must be calculated on a daily basis 
using a one-tail, 99.0 percent confidence 
level, and a holding period equivalent 
to a 10-business-day movement in un-
derlying risk factors, such as rates, 
spreads, and prices. To calculate VaR- 
based measures using a 10-business-day 
holding period, the FDIC-supervised in-
stitution may calculate 10-business-day 
measures directly or may convert VaR- 
based measures using holding periods 
other than 10 business days to the 
equivalent of a 10-business-day holding 
period. An FDIC-supervised institution 
that converts its VaR-based measure in 
such a manner must be able to justify 
the reasonableness of its approach to 
the satisfaction of the FDIC. 

(2) The VaR-based measure must be 
based on a historical observation pe-
riod of at least one year. Data used to 
determine the VaR-based measure 
must be relevant to the FDIC-super-
vised institution’s actual exposures 
and of sufficient quality to support the 
calculation of risk-based capital re-
quirements. The FDIC-supervised insti-
tution must update data sets at least 
monthly or more frequently as changes 
in market conditions or portfolio com-
position warrant. For an FDIC-super-
vised institution that uses a weighting 
scheme or other method for the histor-
ical observation period, the FDIC-su-
pervised institution must either: 

(i) Use an effective observation pe-
riod of at least one year in which the 
average time lag of the observations is 
at least six months; or 

(ii) Demonstrate to the FDIC that its 
weighting scheme is more effective 
than a weighting scheme with an aver-
age time lag of at least six months rep-
resenting the volatility of the FDIC-su-
pervised institution’s trading portfolio 
over a full business cycle. An FDIC-su-
pervised institution using this option 
must update its data more frequently 
than monthly and in a manner appro-
priate for the type of weighting 
scheme. 

(c) An FDIC-supervised institution 
must divide its portfolio into a number 
of significant subportfolios approved 
by the FDIC for subportfolio 
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backtesting purposes. These subport-
folios must be sufficient to allow the 
FDIC-supervised institution and the 
FDIC to assess the adequacy of the 
VaR model at the risk factor level; the 
FDIC will evaluate the appropriateness 
of these subportfolios relative to the 
value and composition of the FDIC-su-
pervised institution’s covered posi-
tions. The FDIC-supervised institution 
must retain and make available to the 
FDIC the following information for 
each subportfolio for each business day 
over the previous two years (500 busi-
ness days), with no more than a 60-day 
lag: 

(1) A daily VaR-based measure for 
the subportfolio calibrated to a one- 
tail, 99.0 percent confidence level; 

(2) The daily profit or loss for the 
subportfolio (that is, the net change in 
price of the positions held in the port-
folio at the end of the previous busi-
ness day); and 

(3) The p-value of the profit or loss on 
each day (that is, the probability of ob-
serving a profit that is less than, or a 
loss that is greater than, the amount 
reported for purposes of paragraph 
(c)(2) of this section based on the model 
used to calculate the VaR-based meas-
ure described in paragraph (c)(1) of this 
section). 

§ 324.206 Stressed VaR-based measure. 

(a) General requirement. At least 
weekly, an FDIC-supervised institution 
must use the same internal model(s) 
used to calculate its VaR-based meas-
ure to calculate a stressed VaR-based 
measure. 

(b) Quantitative requirements for 
stressed VaR-based measure. (1) An 
FDIC-supervised institution must cal-
culate a stressed VaR-based measure 
for its covered positions using the same 
model(s) used to calculate the VaR- 
based measure, subject to the same 
confidence level and holding period ap-
plicable to the VaR-based measure 
under § 324.205, but with model inputs 
calibrated to historical data from a 
continuous 12-month period that re-
flects a period of significant financial 
stress appropriate to the FDIC-super-
vised institution’s current portfolio. 

(2) The stressed VaR-based measure 
must be calculated at least weekly and 

be no less than the FDIC-supervised in-
stitution’s VaR-based measure. 

(3) An FDIC-supervised institution 
must have policies and procedures that 
describe how it determines the period 
of significant financial stress used to 
calculate the FDIC-supervised institu-
tion’s stressed VaR-based measure 
under this section and must be able to 
provide empirical support for the pe-
riod used. The FDIC-supervised institu-
tion must obtain the prior approval of 
the FDIC for, and notify the FDIC if 
the FDIC-supervised institution makes 
any material changes to, these policies 
and procedures. The policies and proce-
dures must address: 

(i) How the FDIC-supervised institu-
tion links the period of significant fi-
nancial stress used to calculate the 
stressed VaR-based measure to the 
composition and directional bias of its 
current portfolio; and 

(ii) The FDIC-supervised institution’s 
process for selecting, reviewing, and 
updating the period of significant fi-
nancial stress used to calculate the 
stressed VaR-based measure and for 
monitoring the appropriateness of the 
period to the FDIC-supervised institu-
tion’s current portfolio. 

(4) Nothing in this section prevents 
the FDIC from requiring an FDIC-su-
pervised institution to use a different 
period of significant financial stress in 
the calculation of the stressed VaR- 
based measure. 

§ 324.207 Specific risk. 

(a) General requirement. An FDIC-su-
pervised institution must use one of 
the methods in this section to measure 
the specific risk for each of its debt, 
equity, and securitization positions 
with specific risk. 

(b) Modeled specific risk. An FDIC-su-
pervised institution may use models to 
measure the specific risk of covered po-
sitions as provided in § 324.205(a) (there-
fore, excluding securitization positions 
that are not modeled under § 324.209). 
An FDIC-supervised institution must 
use models to measure the specific risk 
of correlation trading positions that 
are modeled under § 324.209. 

(1) Requirements for specific risk mod-
eling. (i) If an FDIC-supervised institu-
tion uses internal models to measure 
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